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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  June 19, 2018  
 
Vice Chairman Scott called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) Municipal 
Utilities Authority to order at 7:37 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s Administration 
building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Oath of Office: Mr. Tipton administered the oath of office to Robert Nyland and congratulated 
him on his appointment. Vice Chairman Scott welcomed him to the Board.       
 
Roll Call: 
 
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman   Chad Chamberlain Absent     
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary         
Robert Piazza, Treasurer 
Sidney Deutsch 
Drew Kiszonak  
Donald Niece 
Robert Nyland 
Everdina O’Connor 
 
Also, in attendance were: Steve Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority 
Legal Counsel; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; 
and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Vice Chairman Scott led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved, and Ms. O’Connor seconded to approve the minutes of the May 15, 2018 
regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Abstain  Ms. O’Connor   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Abstain  Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Mr. Nyland  Abstain 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
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Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  
                             

1) A letter dated May 15, 2018, from John Murray, Environmental Specialist, Bureau of 
Pretreatment & Residuals, Water Pollution Management Element, Division of Water 
Quality, NJDEP to Permittees, enclosing a preliminary draft permit action related to the 
Belvidere Area WWTF and Oxford Area WWTF. 
 

2) A letter dated May 16, 2018, from Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to the 
White Township Clerk, enclosing 2 copies of the Authority’s FY2017 Audit. 
 

3) A letter dated May 16, 2018, from Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to the 
Belvidere Town Clerk, enclosing 2 copies of the Authority’s FY2017 Audit. 
 

4) A letter dated May 16, 2018, from Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to the 
Oxford Township Clerk, enclosing 2 copies of the Authority’s FY2017 Audit. 
 

5) A letter dated May 23, 2018, from Michele Potter, Manager, Office of Quality 
Assurance, NJDEP, to John Wasser, Laboratory Manager, notifying him that the 
Belvidere WWTP laboratory performed acceptably on all parameters for the 2018 Non-
Potable Water Proficiency Test Study. 
 

6) A letter dated May 23, 2018, from Michele Potter, Manager, Office of Quality 
Assurance, NJDEP, to John Wasser, Laboratory Manager, notifying him that the Oxford 
WWTP laboratory performed acceptably on all parameters for the 2018 Non-Potable 
Water Proficiency Test Study. 
 

7) A letter dated May 24, 2018, from Steve Marvin, Warren County Administrator, to 
Robert Nyland, enclosing a resolution approved by the Warren County Board of Chosen 
Freeholders, which appoints him to the WC(PR)MUA board. 
 

8) A letter dated May 29, 2018, from Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to 
Timothy Cunningham, Director, NJDCA, enclosing the Synopsis of our FY2017 Audit, 
proof of publication, resolution and Group Affidavit form. 
 

9) A letter dated May 31, 2018, from Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to 
Robert Nyland, welcoming him to the WC(PR)MUA and enclosing information related to 
the Authority. 
 

10) A letter dated June 1, 2018, from Chairman Chamberlain to Philip Rosenberg thanking 
him for his service to the WC(PR)MUA. 
 

11) A letter dated June 1, 2018, from Michele Potter, Manager, Office of Quality Assurance, 
NJDEP, to John Wasser, Laboratory Manager, notifying him that the FY19 laboratory 
certification renewal application has been processed and a Certificate and Annual 
Certified Parameter List are enclosed for the Belvidere WWTP.   
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12) A letter dated June 1, 2018, from Michele Potter, Manager, Office of Quality Assurance, 

NJDEP, to John Wasser, Laboratory Manager, notifying him that the FY19 laboratory 
certification renewal application has been processed and a Certificate and Annual 
Certified Parameter List are enclosed for the Oxford WWTP.     
 

13) A letter dated June 19, 2018, from Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant, to William 
Godfrey, regarding sewer capacity for a single-family home to be built in the Township 
of Oxford.   
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:44 pm, Ms. Napolitani moved, and Mr. Deutsch seconded to adopt 
Resolution #18-23, to enter into an executive session to discuss litigation and a contract matter.  
All in favor, motion carried.   
        
At 8:08 p.m., Ms. O’Connor moved, and Mr. Niece seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried.  
 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Due to a family illness, Mr. Olshefski was not present.  However, Mr. Francisco was present to 
summarize the monthly financial report as of May 31, 2018. 
 
Our Cash Balance has increased by about $234,000 and now stands at $6.6 million.  However, 
we do expect a $400,000-$500,000 deficit by year end, which will be covered by using our Rate 
Stabilization Fund.  Overall, things are good at this time and on target.  Revenue is at 49% and 
Expenses 39%. No surprises.  $4.5 million is invested in a CD.  The CD that came due last week 
was at 1.57% interest, whereas the new CD is at 2.07% interest.  Rates are increasing, which will 
help with our revenue.  The Authority earned $35,000 with the former CD and we should earn 
about $46,000 with the new CD.   
 
DEP has been notified that the Authority wants to close out the loan.  The Trust will be 
deducting $143,000 from our scheduled August 2018 debt payment.  The loan portion will get a 
$321,000 deduction off our final payment in 2033.       
 
Ms. Kaspereen filed all the paperwork related to the FY2017 Audit. 
 
Towards the end of the summer, discussion for the FY2019 budget will begin.   
 
Mr. Kiszonak asked for a forecast of what the budgets may be like in 4-5 years, or 10 years from 
now.  Is there a trend?  Mr. Francisco said that in 4 years a debt payment will fall off, which is 
why we are utilizing the Rate Stabilization Fund for the next few years.  Capital projects need 
planning and other factors such as utilities, salaries, insurance etc. need to be projected.  Mr. 
Donati stressed that this is another reason to have an Asset Management Plan.  Mr. Wauhop said 



 
WCMUA minutes                                                        4       June 19, 2018 

part of budget every year is to set aside funds for capital improvements.  Mr. Piazza stated we 
could also do things to reduce our costs, such as solar panels at the Oxford site.  The Authority’s 
electric bills are very high.       
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tipton had nothing further to report than what was discussed in Executive Session.      
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati’s report was included in the agenda packets.     
 
Oxford Upgrade Loan:  Mr. Donati believes the EPA audited the DEP on this project, so they are 
looking for a lot of detailed certification documents that CP Engineers is attempting to get from 
Tom Bartha & Son Excavating.     
         
Interceptor Inspection:  CP Engineers obtained quotes.  He distributed info to the members.  It 
needs to be determined if this work is considered a professional service.  Alternate items were 
added, based on the operators’ recommendation (this is a decision to be made at a later date).   
 
Ms. Napolitani suggested that Mr. Donati contact John Snyder, who oversees Belvidere’s 
Department of Public Works, to find out who Belvidere used to perform CCTV work on the 
town’s entire collection system.  She said the company is very good.  Mr. Donati agreed to 
contact Mr. Snyder and will revisit the matter at a later meeting.  
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop’s report was distributed prior to the meeting.   
 
Belvidere:  He recapped maintenance items for the month.  Greased all the process pumps and 
replaced the block heater on the Water Street standby generator.  Replaced the hose on the 
polymer pump. Removed the slide gate on the county-line grease pit, which allows for some 
flow to leave that pit and then they will install a Little Giant Pump to pump the cleaner water 
back into the big pit to keep everything stirred up.    
 
Oxford:  He recapped maintenance items for the month.  The operator replaced the front brakes 
on the 1994 Ford Escort and fabricated a new bucket for the grit chamber.  Installed a pump for 
the sludge thickener to take care of rainwater.  Patched around the manhole on Pequest Road, per 
former commissioner Rosenberg’s request.  Cleaned out the rags from the RAS pumps, pulled 
and cleaned all the dissolved oxygen probes, and replaced the aluminum chloride pump with a 
new one.         
 
Under general business, we are still waiting to find out from DEP what the resolution is on 
PCFA’s application for allowing us to do the Pilot Study on raw leachate.     
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Regarding the climbing screen, Mr. Wauhop asked for permission to go out for bid as soon as the 
drawings and specs are ready.    
 
Mr. Niece moved, and Mr. Piazza seconded to grant Mr. Wauhop permission to go out for bids 
for the climbing screen for the Belvidere WWTP.  There was a brief discussion about the cost.  
The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Our current sludge hauling contract is expiring soon, so Mr. Wauhop requested permission to 
advertise for bids for a new contract.  The bid opening will be on the morning of our July 
meeting, so that the Board can award a contract at that July 17 meeting. 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved, and Mr. Kiszonak seconded to grant Mr. Wauhop permission to advertise 
for bids for a new sludge hauling contract.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
The gentleman who created and maintained our website for free since 2011 is very sick and will 
no longer be able to maintain or update our website.  Ms. Napolitani spoke about how when she 
became a commissioner, she was very proactive about us having a website and gave us the 
contact info for the gentleman who has been doing this service for free.  He has saved the 
Authority a great deal of money.  Ms. Kaspereen obtained 2 quotes for converting the current 
HTML site to WordPress and for maintaining and updating the site.  The conversion process is a 
one-shot deal; one quote is for $2,500 the other $3,000.  Maintaining and updating the website is 
an ongoing process.  The vendor with the lowest quote, from Jean Paul Reece, will provide 
website content maintenance on a half hour basis of $75.00, as needed.  The other vendor, 
Nisivoccia LLC, offered an annual contract for $3,500.  
 
Several commissioners were familiar with Jean Paul Reece, since he does Oxford’s, Belvidere’s 
and White Township’s websites and are happy with his work.   
 
Ms. Napolitani moved, and Ms. O’Connor seconded to hire Jean Paul Reece to convert the 
Authority’s current website from HTML to WordPress for $2,500, and to utilize his services on a 
$75 half hour basis to maintain and update the converted website, as needed.  Mr. Reece will 
also include some training with using WordPress.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Wauhop stated that the 1994 Ford Escort is on its last leg.  Russ Berger’s uncle has a 2008 
Honda Civic with 100,000 miles on it that he is selling for $5,000.  Mr. Wauhop is not asking for 
permission this evening to purchase it and he will get some pictures of the car for the Board.  
There was ongoing discussion about the need for the car.  Some commissioners were for it, some 
against.   
 
Ms. Kaspereen informed the Board that she had a hard drive issue with her computer recently, 
but after contacting Lou Nisivoccia, was able to resolve the matter, for now.  He suggested that 
she get a new computer, since it is 6 years old.  She was not requesting authorization for 
purchasing a new computer this evening, but to keep it in mind for later.  She obtained one quote 
for under $1,000, plus set up and transfer of files.  She was told to bring the matter up at the next 
meeting, as well as the car.  Mr. Tipton urged caution with purchasing the new computer; 
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making sure nothing is destroyed since we are in litigation.     
 
FINANCE (Treasurer) 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #18-24 (Certificate No. 383: $112,725.60) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund, as presented.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #18-25 (Certificate No. 391: $1,953.00) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as presented.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The 
motion passed unanimously on roll call vote.    
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
  
There was no unfinished business to report. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business to report.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public present. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Ms. Napolitani moved, and Ms. 
O’Connor seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting 
was adjourned at 8:42 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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